COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

SPECIAL MEETING

WEDNESDAY 26 NOVEMBER 2003 AT 10.30 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor E Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Earp, Fisher, Parsons and K Rutherford

COS.133/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Boaden, Hendry and Hodgson and also from M Mooney (Executive Director) and Annie Gray, Eden Mind who was unable to attend the meeting due to ill health but had arranged for Lorraine Rockminster to attend in her absence.

COS.134/03
RECORDING OF MEETING

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 23.1 the Chairman reported that Border TV had asked to record part of the meeting.

RESOLVED – That approval be given for Border TV to record part of the meeting.

COS.135/03
POST FOOT AND MOUTH DISEASE ENVIRONMENTAL


AND HEALTH MATTERS SUBJECT REVIEW/INQUIRY –


EVIDENCE
The Committee, having considered background papers in relation to a “Voices of Experience” Conference asked questions of, and heard evidence from, the following witnesses:

Ms Lorraine Rockminster – Eden Mind

Thank you for your, I am a poor substitute for Annie Gray as I don’t have the face to face contact, in depth knowledge and experience, but I am her Line Manager.  I have spoken to Annie Gray over the telephone and have been briefed on what she had wanted to say at the meeting.  I have a of poignant examples of how people had been affected by the Foot and Mouth and will give these later.

Lots of reports have been written, but no-one really knows how Foot and Mouth has affected individuals and communities as there is a tendency for Cumbrians just to get on with it.  Below the surface it is a topic of conversation and still a real issue.

I will give an overview of the project with which Annie Gray is involved.  Eden Mind was impressed with the work of the Rural Woman’s Network, where complimentary therapies had been provided to isolated rural communities as a means of stress relief.  Although it had been predominantly women who had attended these, there had been some men.  At the time it seemed to be the only thing that was happening of real benefit and it was using existing networks.

Eden Mind wanted to develop the work being done and thanks to Cumbria County Council, Barclays Rural Regeneration and Cumbria Community Foundation, funding was made available to develop this work.

Annie Gray acts as a catalyst, co-ordinating work throughout rural Cumbria.  The work started in Longtown and Brampton.  It started with getting stakeholders involved in planning complimentary therapies and stress relief.  These included Health Visitors, GPs, Community Mental Health Teams, Community Centres and Adult Education, as many interested parties as possible.  Programmes of activities were planned and a taster day was introduced one Saturday in October.  Fifty people from all over the County attended this taster day, which let people try out the complimentary therapies.  The caretaker at the hall where the taster day was held had said that “We should have more of this”.

After the taster day a programme of Self Help classes were developed which teach people how to address their own feelings of stress.  These included homeopathy, shiatsu and other techniques which people can use within their everyday life.  In Irthington, 19 people signed up for a shiatsu class, and the Adult Education Centre have been amazed at the interest.

The project has been successful in reaching groups that wouldn’t access Adult Education classes.  Health Visitors are providing the information to young mums and the transport and free crèche which are being offered are attracting people.  People are also being offered taster sessions in their own homes before signing up to courses and this helps to boost self esteem or continue interest.  The project started in the Brampton area.

After the introduction in Brampton, Annie has been asked to work in Longtown and she is currently planning a programme of work in Longtown.  She is acting as the catalyst to make things happen and she has also been asked to work in Alston, Kirby Stephen, Kendal and Ulverston.

Annie Gray is keen that Eden Mind are not just parachuting something in for 6 weeks, she wants a sustainable work with contacts and links made.  It is hoped that the lessons learnt from this project e.g. the provision of the free crèche, will ultimately help to enable more people to access adult education. Funding for the project runs out in June 2004.

Question - What further programmes are planned as a spin off to carry this work on?

Ms Rockminster – We are hoping to raise additional funding to carry on this work, Adult Education, Community Centres and Health Services all have budgets which we could try to access.

The Programme of Work at Brampton will be evaluated after the first phase is completed in February and this evaluation will be used to gain funds for continuation or spin-off projects.

Question - Is there much interfacing between Eden Mind and the NHS?

Ms Rockminster – At most levels we have a positive relationship with the NHS and we are trying to replicate this at the level where Service Planning and Delivery happen.

Primary Care Trusts have appointed Mr Michael Smillie in a strategic planning role.  The Council for Voluntary Services across Cumbria has put partnership officers in posts to build bridges between the voluntary sector and those involved in mental health.  In addition, I have been involved in Integrated Care Pathways in Schizophrenia, this is a pilot project in Eden and I have been involved from the start.  At most levels we have a positive relationship with health services, with one or two exceptions.

I will give you a number of examples of how the Eden Mind Project has touched individuals.  A therapist who had been attending a WI Group spoke of how, although the group had been planned to talk about something else, Foot and Mouth became the topic of conversation.  In another case, when we were interviewing for Annie Gray’s post one of the applicants was keeping a diary for the Lancaster project, was in tears as she told her story.

In another example, Annie had a one to one session on homeopathy with a local businessman.  The subject of Foot and Mouth came up and he went purple in the face, she was concerned about his health and blood pressure.  The reason for this reaction was that he was still owed money by DEFRA and there were a lot of unresolved issues and unpaid debts.

In another case, a haulage company had been in dispute with DEFRA over payments, a solicitor had gone to take statements from workers involved in Foot and Mouth which was expected to take half an hour or so.  The statements had taken two days to take.  The only person who seemed to be getting over it was one of the workers who was a diarist from the Lancashire Project.

There were lots of unresolved issues which were causing symptoms including headaches and sleeplessness.  Physical symptoms had been presenting within two years including Irritable Bowel Syndrome and blood pressure problems.

No-one can prove a link with Foot and Mouth but you can see some trends.  Dr Tiplady has in the past mentioned some more sensitive methods of research which can identify trends, but trends cannot be identified through referrals to Community Mental Health Teams.  There is a health time bomb waiting to go off.  There is stress associated with the isolation of living in rural communities, but exact figures are hidden because people are self-reliant and are not asking for help.  At an introductory session in Penrith, 30 people from all over the County attended.

The Project has been able to get to people who don’t get out of villages much and there has been a lot of demand.  The Project has provided add-ons through transport and crèche facilities.

People will tend not to go to a GP, they will just get on with it.  The Eden Mind Project is reaching some of these people and it is a catalyst for getting together people who are already working in communities.

The Chairman then thanked Ms Rockminster for the information she had provided.  She stated that a lot of people were concerned about what is going on now and thanked her for all the examples she had given.

Question – The Eden Mind Project is due to finish in June, if it is unfinished by then is there any prospect of continuing beyond then and expanding the Project?  Also, are most of the people getting help from an agricultural background and what proportions are from agriculture, tourism etc?

Ms Rockminster – I don’t know if the Project is measuring those from agricultural, tourism backgrounds etc.  This may be useful to include in evaluations in the future and I will make a note of this.  Initially it was geared to agriculture but the Project has broadened and is reaching others e.g. young mums.

The initial funding is to June 2004 and Annie Gray is on a one year contract, but we have spoken to Barclays Rural Regeneration Community Fund about the continuation of funding and we are also looking at money held by the Rural Stress Information Network and we hope to apply to Cumbria Community Foundation.  We have learnt lessons from other successful projects including the Rural Emotional Support Team in South Staffordshire, which works in the agricultural community.  This project goes to farms and works alongside people who have multiple needs, e.g. debt, health and other problems.  They found in this project that although people are reluctant to say that they have mental health problems they are happy to take practical help and will talk about problems.  That project has provided practical help including sorting out debts, and on occasion taking a shot-gun from a farmer who had considered suicide.  There have been no suicides in farming in South Staffordshire since the project had started.  There is a video of this project available if you want to see it.  It was funded through lottery funding.

Question – There has been no counselling in the past for things like Chernobyl or wars.  Is there long-term harm because of previous major disasters?  Is the incidence of the increase in anti-depressants due to Foot and Mouth or due to a national issue of stress?  Do rural communities live in a more stressful existence, e.g. with BSE, Common Agricultural Policy, grant applications, falling milk and beef prices and is it the farmers’ wives who take on the stress?

Ms Rockminster – I do not know how qualified I am to answer these questions but I will try.  I do not have a background of mental health but I have experience of mental health problems due to post-traumatic stress disorder.  In my own experience, five years ago I did not think I would work, but with counselling and hard work I have come through this.  I know what treatments can do for you and it is a case of whatever works for you.  People do not seem to want counselling but on the other hand they do think it is nice to have someone to talk to.  

In relation to anti-depressants, stress is a major factor in our society and I would be surprised if Foot and Mouth has not added to this.  Dr Tiplady’s analysis of health trends show a slight increase in some health problems but it all depends on how you measure things.  If you use bald statistics, you would say it has no effect but more sensitive tools show evidence of an effect.

I do not know the statistics about the amount of people farming but the figures did plummet within a short time and this would have been stressful to anyone.   On the farms, the whole family, including wives, took on the strain.   There has been some research done by Dr Bennet who gave a presentation to the “Out of the Ashes” Conference.  He looked at the effects of Foot and Mouth on other businesses, not farms.  In these cases, income reduced and partners took on more work or children had to do without things they previously had.  

However, I am not a specialist in any of these areas and in the past my only involvement in agriculture had been running a café at the Sedbergh Auction Mart.

Question – Has any work been done with children who are obviously affected in a number of ways and some of them could not get to school?  No-one seems to be looking at the long-term damage to children.  I know of a three-year old child who has been affected in his play, he will lie down with his feet in the air saying he is a sheep and that the white men got him.  

Ms Rockminster – Eden Arts were involved with the schools during and after Foot and Mouth.  They had a series of activities in schools but this seemed to be the only thing that was happening with children.  It is the only project that I know of.

Question – You mentioned post-dramatic stress disorder.  Would you say that the NHS has not been meeting the needs of communities?

Ms Rockminster – They have been providing a service but not one that is truly accessible to every community.  In some cases, farmers would rather talk to vets about their health than go to their GP.  We need to find different ways of getting services to agricultural communities that are acceptable to these communities.  

There are statistics about people going to GPs.  A free counselling service was provided but it was not taken up by many people.  We do need to find ways to make the services more accessible to communities but I am not sure how we do this.  There does appear to be a lack of understanding, one size does not fit all.

Question – Have you been involved with Dr Rebecca Wagstaff regarding post Foot and Mouth Stress and Suicide?

Ms Rockminster – There is a Suicide Prevention Group with which we are involved, but I could not attend the last meeting.  We have a small team and it is not always possible to do everything that we would like to, but she does send the papers to me.  

The Chairman then thanked Ms Rockminster for attending and for the valuable information she had supplied.  She commented that all the issues were interlocking and that in the long-term the area may have to wait five to six years to see the real repercussions of Foot and Mouth.

The meeting adjourned at 11.15 am and was reconvened at 11.20 am. 
Dr Peter Tiplady – former Director of Public Health, North Cumbria Health Authority

The Chairman thanked Dr Tiplady for coming to the meeting.  She explained that Scrutiny worked like a select committee, taking evidence from people with an input.  This Committee was looking at the wellbeing of communities in the area and how Foot and Mouth has affected them and how it will affect communities in years to come.  The Committee hoped to get a wider picture on how it is affecting rural communities.

Dr Tiplady – “Thank you for asking me to your meeting.  There is a long lasting effect of Foot and Mouth but it is not just in rural communities, it affects urban communities too and also those who are not just in the front line.  There have been economic impacts which have affected both urban and rural communities.

When the Foot and Mouth outbreak started, the County Council organised a Task Group at Kendal.  At that Group meeting, I said that we would need to look at the impact on health and the Group were pleased to do that.  I joined the Task Force to look at possible health impacts, although it was difficult to put this at the head of the agenda.  Little thought was given nationally to health impacts.  

It was clear that stress would have an enormous impact on health in the short, medium and long term and other disasters such as floods and earthquakes suggest that, in addition to an immediate impact, there is a need for support for many years.  I would expect the stress impact to last a long time.  At the beginning, support was given by friends and neighbours but after that, some people have needed more professional support.  At the early stages, two Community Health Nurses were appointed and the Health Action Zone provided a 24-hour Help Line.  Money was made available to GPs for protective clothing and for locum fees if required.  These services were provided as an immediate response.  

The second main issue of concern was the direct effect of pyres.  At the beginning, the Department of Health advice was that there would be no significant impact, but as time went on, the scale, size and number of pyres meant that things looked different.  Too slowly, information we got suggested that pyres did have a health concern as they produced particles, gases, dioxins and polyaromatic hydrocarbons, all of which are bad news if produced in large amounts.  Not knowing about the pyres was the real problem.

Scientists were working on computer models but the information was slow in coming out.  The findings were circulated confidentially but the recommendations made were difficult to comply with.  I cannot be certain of the numbers, but the recommendations were something to the effect that a pyre with more than 500 carcasses should not be burnt within one kilometre of habitation.  My Department was involved in looking at the location of pyres but it was almost impossible in Cumbria to comply with some of the recommendations.  It was a real problem and we were turning pyre locations down.  We turned down about one-fifth of requests.  Environmental Health Departments were also involved and a significant proportion of pyres were turned down on health grounds.

Most of the pyres were not fulfilling the Department of Health criteria.  There was large public concern and the Health Authority did ask MAFF not to light any more pyres.  One pyre which had been built was dismantled and after that no more pyres were built or lit.  

Work was done within Environmental Health and a pyre was monitored.  This work suggested that particles and gases predicted were produced but in very small amounts.  The Department of Health guidance was theoretical rather than practical.  The particles produced are likely to precipitate asthma attacks or bronchitis and theoretically some people’s health may have been affected.  

In October 2001, six months after the initial outbreak, thought was given to the research needed to clarify issues.  Meetings were held with the Health Service and Lancaster University and two bids for research were submitted to the Department of Health with a request that these bids were fast-tracked.  The project they eventually funded got £1/4 million and started just after Christmas 2001.  This project is now virtually complete and is based on a panel of 54 people keeping diaries.  Two full-time research workers have been working on the project and discussion groups are held with diarists.  A “Voices of Experience” Conference was recently held at Carlisle Race Course and I understand that Dr Maggie Mort may be coming to talk to you at a later stage.

The project still has a few months to run and will then be written up.  I have no doubt that this will confirm that Foot and Mouth has long term effects on some people.  Some of the diarists in the Lancaster Project have flash-backs, difficulty in coping, anxiety attacks and other prolonged problems.  The data will be analysed over the next few months.

I was also interested in whether there was an effect on mortality rates related to pyres.  It is difficult statistically to analyse this as mortality rates vary from summer to winter and are affected by bad weather.  The work done so far suggests that there has been an impact on mortality rates, there was an increase in the rates above what you would expect around Easter 2001.  The data on mortality rates has still to be analysed and needs more work to quantify how big any effect was.  I need to work out how much is attributable to Foot and Mouth and I have links with West Lakes to undertake this work.”

Question – Has there been a higher incidence of chest infections and pneumonia?

Dr Tiplady – No, the information I have is based on deaths.  There is no similar information on illnesses, although I have looked at asthma and prescriptions and there has been no effect.   Hospital admissions could be looked at but these things vary anyway.

It sounds like carping, but I am somewhat critical of the slowness of the Department of Health in responding to issues we raised during the outbreak e.g. how do we know if pyres will harm people, and the recommendations were difficult and slow to come out from the Department of Health.  The information was there and we could have been given a stronger steer at the beginning.  In Cumbria, we asked that no more pyres be lit and this was agreed, but pyres continued to be lit in other places in the country including Devon.

In Cumbria, there was a substantial amount of knowledge and expertise which was simply not listened to.  Central control of the Health Service was in Whitehall at the Department of Health and they were not listening to what people were saying on concerns about pyres and health effects.  At the time, we got no money from the Department of Health for extra support, they turned down requests for funding for services but then later gave £1/4 million for a research project.  They wanted hard outcome measures and we had to work on the professional experience of what happens in epidemics.  This professional experience was not being listened to.  Primary Care Trusts withdrew the funding for the Community Health Nurses as they did not see any direct benefit in the work.  As they did not have any output measures, they did not justify the work ie the nurses could not demonstrate that they had saved lives or prevented suicides.

Question – The evidence from the last Foot and Mouth outbreak recommended that we should not have pyres.  In light of that evidence, why did we light them?  The pyres had the potential to spread the infection if the wind changed direction. 

Dr Tiplady – The decision to light the pyres was not the Health Service’s decision but we were involved in discussions.  We envisaged that burial would be used more.  Our concerns at the outset were that there should be no pyres, but the information given from the Department was that they would not be a health problem.  The recommendations about 500 carcasses within one kilometre from a community were given but there was no definition of “community”.  In practice, it was difficult to find sites that did not upset anyone.   Some sites were clearly unsuitable but others people just had to put up with it.  We suggested that people could be temporarily evacuated but they thought that this was ridiculous.  We were advised by the Department of Health to say to people that they should close windows and stay indoors.  We were laughed at when we gave this advice at Longtown meeting and understandably so.  

A Member commented that the smell in the houses in Longtown at the time was appalling. 

Question – The Great Orton Burial Site, are you concerned at the long-term effects on communities of leaching or effects on the Solway?

Dr Tiplady – The Environment Agency did a lot of planning work and the monitoring so far suggests that it is okay.

There may have been some BSE infected animals buried, but apart from that it was well done.  The slaughter and disposal was on an industrial scale and was well managed when the Army took over.  In the North East some of the pits were dug on sites with service pipes passing through, this did not happen at Great Orton. 

I have looked at the evidence of infections reported by GP’s and there is nothing showing. The other problems at Great Orton related to vehicles driving fast through the villages and play areas disappearing.  The Great Orton site is well managed but it needs to be monitored for many years.  

The Chairman then thanked Dr Tiplady for the information he had given so far, stating that it confirmed a lot of the Committee’s fears and that there was a lot of juicy information there.

Question – A lot of children were severely affected by Foot and Mouth – is any research being done or is planned, or should it have been done on the effects on children?

Dr Tiplady – No, No, Yes.  Some clues during the outbreak as to the effect on children and in extreme cases some children were being let through windows to get out of farm buildings to avoid seeing dead animals.  Some children saw things that they should never have seen, like their father crying in the street.  A Medical Student who was here at the time did some work on what GP’s were doing in relation to children, with some Head Teachers, although at the time they thought that there was little impact and with Educational Psychologists although there were no referrals to them.  The effect on children changed as quarantine came into force as they were either stuck on the farm or had to stay with relatives.  No special research has been done on children other than monitoring of infant morality.  

The Cumbria Inquiry recommended research into the effect on children but I don’t know if this is ever been funded and undertaken.  

Question – Could the effect on children manifest itself in 10 to 15 years?

Dr Tiplady – Children are resilient but a few may need long term help.  So far they don’t seem to have used health services.  It would not be too late to undertake research into the effects on children.

Question – Do you find that we tend to keep things within our families?  How will this have an effect long term?

Dr Tiplady – Cumbrians do tend to keep things within their families.   At the time of the outbreak, the Community Nurses did try to get to infected communities and talk to people rather than just wait for them to come forward.  On the whole farmers won’t just approach health services for support.  Prior to the outbreak some Community Nurses took caravans into Farmers Markets, but this method was not available during the outbreak due to restrictions.

Tremendous work was done through the telephone hot lines, some calls took 2-3 hours.  You may want to speak to some of these hot line operators.  If Foot and Mouth happened again in the future, I would have to say that there should be an immediate response of outreach services to the affected communities.  At the time of the outbreak families, friends, neighbours, vets, all became part of a network of support which developed rapidly.

A Member commented that Councillors, particularly rural Councillors, found that they were phoned by a number of people and the extent of use of these contacts has not come to the fore.

Dr Tiplady – Farmers can be phlegmatic about illness and may think that to say that they are not coping is a sign of weakness, we have to help them to make the first step.  Vicars, Vets, Police and all sorts of other people had a role in providing support, and people do need all sorts of support.

Question – Would you say we are better equipped if, heaven forbid, we have another Foot and Mouth outbreak.  At the start of the outbreak, the rules seemed to change on a daily basis.  Also, could Foot and Mouth be partly responsible for diabetes problems.

Dr Tiplady – In health terms we are better prepared.  If it happened again we would have a more definite response to pyres or burials, and it would be better to have an increased capacity for rendering.  There are issues surrounding getting carcasses disposed of quickly.

In terms of the overall  management of an outbreak, I think we are only slightly better off, not all the recommendations of all enquiries have been implemented.

Regarding diabetes, Dr Large noticed that some diabetic people were putting on more weight and that diabetes control had slipped.  He did a project which is just about to be submitted for publication.   The project shows a slight increase in diabetic control problems during the outbreak.  This may be due to the difficulty in accessing services, e.g. getting to the doctors or over eating during the outbreak.  There was an impact on some people who already had diabetes as their control was affected.

Question – Asthma could be affected by the smoke from the pyres but there is also stress related Asthma, was this made any worse?  Also, was there is an increased incidence of Irritable Bowel Syndrome, Blood Pressure, Strokes, Heart Attacks, or other stress related problems like psoriasis after the outbreak?  Where these things monitored?

Dr Tiplady - People who already had asthma may have found that it was worse through inhaling smoke, I do not have the same information regarding the effects of stress without smoke.  I have heard nothing about Irritable Bowel Syndrome being made worse, although if it were stress-related the stress of the Foot and Mouth outbreak could bring it out, but I have no hard data to support this.  Blood pressure data during and after the outbreak could be looked at.  

We did not find any increase in suicide rates although it may be that some bad health deaths were brought forward by the stress of the outbreak.

Question – What percentage of people would need long-term support?  Is it in the tens, hundreds, thousands?
Dr Tiplady – There will be a number needing long-term support, probably very few, but I do not know the exact figures.  Ms Rockminster may be able to comment.

Ms Rockminster – I am not qualified to say.

Dr Tiplady – Some of the 54 diarists are still reporting symptoms and may need long-term treatment.  I suspect that the number needing long-term psychiatric help will be very few.

Question – Were there any children who were diarists?
Dr Tiplady – None of the diarists are children.

Question – How do we identify those needing long-term treatment, also what are the likely effects in urban areas?

Dr Tiplady – We are not good at detecting those needing support, the only way to pick them up is by outreach services, you cannot rely on them making themselves known.  We may have missed some needing help.

In urban areas, people in towns were just as much distressed by watching the pictures on TV or they may have worked in industries affected by the outbreak.  Bed and breakfast, restaurants etc particularly in West Cumbria were affected, although B&Bs in Carlisle were full with people dealing with the outbreak.  A lot of people’s livelihoods were affected indirectly.  In addition, smoke was not contained to the countryside.

A Member commented that the smell over the Easter period was horrendous. 

Question – From what you have said and the research project, the diarists are having ongoing needs met by the fact that they are part of the project.  From this can we say that there is a large chunk of people out there who would benefit from support?

Dr Tiplady – There has been benefit from keeping a diary and speaking.  The diarists say that before this no-one asked them how it affected them.  The 54 diarists were selected at random and some have ongoing problems and get support from the research, there must be others out there who need the support and are not getting it.

Mr Speirs – I will give you detailed information from the environmental studies carried out with District Councils and Health Services later on. 

Question – There were people passing through the M6 corridor who would have been affected.  The pyres upset my son and he said that the smell hung over Carlisle.  The outbreak must have touched a lot of people’s lives and will manifest itself in the future.  

Dr Tiplady – Research is also showing strong evidence of recovery from the outbreak.  I know a man who was particularly gloomy during Foot and Mouth.  His wife was pregnant at the time but she has since had the baby and they are progressing well.  Other farmers have got first prizes in shows with their new stock, but there are some people who have flashbacks and bad dreams etc.

The Chairman gave a sincere thankyou to Dr Tiplady.  She said that he had given us a lot of food for thought about how it affects us as Councillors and our community.  There are lessons to be learned about how support agencies have a profound effect on communities and also lessons about the pyres.

Question – What about the burial of ash?
Dr Tiplady – There is a proper protocol for doing this and it was followed.  There were some technical difficulties but overall it was satisfactory.

The Chairman then stated that the Committee looked forward to seeing the research and that they may get in touch with Dr Tiplady again.  She asked him to let them know in the future if there is anything he feels they should know for the community or if he wants to use Councillors as a vehicle for getting information over.

Question – Can we have copies of the results of the Lancaster Project?
Dr Tiplady – I will send you the Diabetes Project and the Lancaster Diary Project will probably be published in the Spring.

A Member commented that the Committee was hoping to do this kind of Review every two or three years.

Dr Tiplady and Ms Rockminster left the meeting at 12.10 pm.

Mr Richard Speirs, Head of Environmental Protection Services

Mr Speirs – “It is appropriate to recognise the impact of the Foot and Mouth outbreak on the Council’s Officers and services.  The Council has a legal involvement in water quality and supplies and also in local air quality.

At the start of the outbreak there was no consultation from DEFRA whatsoever.  The first we were aware of was complaints from Longtown residents regarding pyres.  Pyres were not constructed in accordance with best practice and should have been out within seven days although some burned for weeks.

There was no information available on the pollutants from the pyres.  It was largely due to Carlisle Officers and Dr Tiplady trying to persuade agencies that small scale fires burning unregulated was not the way things should be developed.  It was then moved to one larger, more remote fire.  We visited one on the Scottish side of the border which was just a larger version of the same problem with the small fires and there was a lot of smoke.  

Along with Dr Tiplady, we arranged for our pollution monitoring equipment to be used at a large pyre site at Longtown.  No-one else was monitoring pyres on a national basis and it was crucial to identify pollutants.  The equipment at one pyre was monitoring, but Murphy’s Law meant that the wind took the plume of smoke away from the monitoring station.  Concerns were raised that pyres should not be an appropriate means of disposal because of potential risks.  There was persistent badgering of DEFRA by the Local Authority, the Environment Agency and Health Authorities to be involved in discussions on pyres and on farm burial sites.  The Environment Agency’s only comments were regarding the nationally important water supplies but they had no record of private water supplies.  We had weekend on-call rotas for Officers to handle enquiries regarding burial or burn sites.

Communication from DEFRA was a problem nationally and the State Veterinary Service locally were trying to improve communications but were frustrated by London inertia. 

We managed to get a partnership with West Lakes.  Carlisle, Allerdale and other Local Authorities effected collectively hired West Lakes to undertake a study of a pyre.  They monitored two pyres and the facts they found were as follows:  For one pyre to burn 500 cattle there were, 300 tons of cattle to burn using 700 tons of coal, 7,500 litres of red diesel, 500 tons of wooden sleepers, 60-65 tons of wooden pallets and straw

This meant that there was 1,500 tons of material to be burned on a pyre to take 500 cattle.

I can give some reassurance on the conclusions of the study.  I quote from the reports:


Respiratory irritants – “Residences close to the pyre site were likely to be at risk of being exposed to air concentrations above the air quality standard, although the short-term peaks in theses pollutant concentrations were not likely to cause substantial exceedances of air quality standards.”  They were not likely to give rise to someone suddenly suffering asthma, but if already susceptible could have been a trigger.


Dioxin intakes via inhalation – “…even assuming that the worst case emission factors apply, exposure to airborne dioxins at the nearest residence to the pyre would not pose an appreciable risk to the health when levels are compared with statutory guidance.”



Poly-aromatic hydrocarbons – “…the levels of carcinogens in air down-wind of the pyre was not found to be pose a significant risk to health.”

There was an effect on the whole atmosphere in Longtown and rural communities surrounded by seven or eight pyres which burned for two or three weeks.  The physical impacts were negligible but the psychological impact is a significant feature.  After the pyres, there was a concern about the land, in particular the chemicals falling from the air and the effect on soil.  Environmental Health Officers have worked with the Food Standards Agency in monitoring the farms in the vicinity, taking milk, egg and soil samples.  The results were that there was no risk to health from the fall-out from the pyres.

Monitoring work is still continuing at Hespin Wood and Great Orton.  In addition, there is monitoring of private water supplies and shallow springs, all of which have the potential to be affected.  To date, there are no indications that private water supplies have been adversely affected but officers will continue the monitoring.

My greatest concern is about what we might have again as Foot and Mouth is not the only animal disease which can reach epidemic proportions.

I will outline the role I played during Foot and Mouth, I was the link for all environmental health functions in the County and I am still continuing that role.  The local State Veterinary Service have a local contingency plan and they meet regularly with Health Services, the Environment Agency, Trading Standards Officers and Local Authorities.  The plan is rehearsed on a regular basis.  Quarterly meetings are held so that the main stakeholders do not lose sight of the importance of animal disease.  There is concern that this may not be replicated nationally and some communication problems will kick back.  

LACORS is a national organisation for regulatory services bringing together Trading Standards and Environmental Health and promoting legislation and promoting quality regulation.  LACORS were appointed as the communication network for DEFRA and this is still their role.

I went to a meeting with LACoRS and am quoting from their report: 

“Unfortunately, the  vast majority of local authorities do not feel that DEFRA have taken enough definitive action in relation to this issue.  A series of major flaws remain in any preparation DEFRA has taken toward limiting the consequences of a disease outbreak, and Local Authorities primarily feel that they would be relying on their experience from FMD in 2001 if a similar situation arose again.”

If lessons of 1967 had been applied in 2001 there would have been a significantly limited extent.”

I hope that this report to DEFRA will improve things at a national level but locally the State Veterinary Service in Carlisle are holding regular meetings with stakeholders to handle any situation, God forbid it happens again.

Regarding pyres, I doubt if the national capacity of rendering could cover such a huge outbreak.  You could say the outbreak happened because of moving livestock from one auction mart to areas all over the country, but this could happen again.  I hope that mass burial would be used in the future if it is in a proper site where effluent could be collected and disposed of.

I would like to see the Local Plans replicated better nationally.

There was and still is a tremendous amount of officer work.  The County Council Emergency Planning Section had a crucial role and became the local link for information.  They provided a useful source of areas beyond Cumbria, e.g. Northumbria used them as well.  A lot of work was undertaken by Local Authority Officers during and after the Foot and Mouth outbreak.

The Chairman commented that there was an important observation to be made on the impact of Foot and Mouth on Officers and officer capacity and the effects are continuing even today through the monitoring by Environmental Health Officers.  She then thanked Mr Speirs for his observations on the situation.

Mr Speirs  - The Trading Standard Officers will need more support.  If, in two or three years time, local government is re-organised, what will happen to the County-wide Trading Standards, who will look after livestock marts and bio-security on farms.  LACORS have identified slippage in bio-security on farms and all evidence points to decline in on-farm bio-security as a major cause of the spread of Foot and Mouth.  Pyres were not as such connected with the spread as the spread did not seem to occur down-wind of pyre sites.

Members commented on theories they had heard about Foot and Mouth including sharks coming up the Solway as they had been attracted to the blood and pumping out of effluent into the sea at West Cumbria.

A Member commented “I was involved in the 1967 outbreak, including the moving of carcasses.  I accept that a Local Plan is now in place but during the recent outbreak, London tied the hands of local people.  It is no good having a Local Plan if London says no to local people’s views.  Local people with local knowledge were not allowed to have an input.

The 1967 Inquiry had said not to have any pyres if it happened in the future, but there were pyres in 2001.  If there is another outbreak, central authorities will not take any notice of what we say at local level.  Political and economic considerations determine what we do.  Also, controls at ports and airports are not tight enough.  Few people ever go through the red channel at Customs and in the green channel people are hardly ever picked out.  We are not as strict as we should be about controlling materials coming into the country.   The USA and Australia do not allow fruit and meat into their countries e.g.I was not allowed to take haggis into Australia.  During Foot and Mouth, other countries would not allow people to walk in with leather shoes.  In Norway, I was not allowed to visit certain places as I was a vet.  We are not strict enough in this country with our controls.  Local plans are fine but London can say no to our local plans.  DEFRA have a communication problem and this should be sorted out nationally at a high level.  

There are 100,000 cattle missing from the national database at Whitehall.  I think we will have the same chaos if there is an outbreak in the future.”

Another Member expressed concern that if there was another out break, we would be no further on.  Mr Speirs responded that we would be better prepared locally but may be frustrated nationally.

Question – What about asbestos burial on farms?
Mr Speirs – Ash disposal from the pyres was recognised at an early stage and dealt with.  The Environment Agency recognised asbestos burial as a potential problem.  The Environment Agency have appointed consultants to investigate the risks of materials disposed of on farms.  If buried underground, asbestos is okay, the problem is when it becomes airborne.

Question – After Chernobyl there was a lot of monitoring done at the early stages but I am not happy that there may be areas in Cumbria with high radiation and we are not aware of them.

Mr Speirs – Some areas in the fellsides are heavily monitored.  We undertake routine radiation monitoring at a number of sites to identify normal background, so that if we do have another situation like Chernobyl we will know the impact.  It was difficult to get information from anywhere regarding Chernobyl.  In Carlisle, there was a negligible effect, but we continue radiation monitoring and food sampling.

Question – Following Chernobyl, are there still sheep which are allowed to breed and their flocks destroyed?

Mr Speirs – I am not sure.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Speirs for his contribution to the meeting, adding that it was always a pleasure to have him at Committee as he was always very informative.

Mr John Mallinson – Overview and Scrutiny Manager re Emergency Planning

Mr Mallinson – “I am lead on Emergency Planning within the City Council and was the Council’s representative on the Task Force.  During the outbreak, MAFF refused to let local authorities within the County to treat the situation as a disaster and bring into place the approach to deal with a disaster.  They did not want the additional publicity.  A great deal of the aspects in the Emergency Plan were subsequently brought to bear and it would have been better to do it from the start.  A District Control Centre was established here in the Civic Centre and was used for months.  A County centre was operational 24 hours a day.  The key thing was the reluctance to approach it as if it were a disaster but an acceptance that the Emergency Planning resources were relevant and brought to bear.”

Question – Who controls what is a disaster?  Is it controlled locally or nationally?

Mr Mallinson – In the normal course of events, the decision is made locally by the Police Commander in charge of an incident, in consultation with local authorities, but this is usually on the basis of a civilian disaster.  It is usually a local decision.  

Question – So why wait for DEFRA in London?
Mr Mallinson – The decision-making just did not happen.  Effectively, we were not in charge.  It is another factor that reinforces the lack of value placed on local input.

COS.136/03
NEXT STEPS FOR THE SUBJECT REVIEW/INQUIRY

Mr Mallinson advised that the Minutes of the first Inquiry Meeting on 28 October 2003 had been circulated to Members and would be used during the last session of the Review.  Following the 28 October 2003 meeting, Dr Gregson had sent information regarding the prescribing levels of anti-depressants.  It appeared that nothing could really be learnt from that information.

Mr Mallinson then commented on the Farmers’ Health Project and advised that he could provide information to the next review meeting.

In relation to County Council involvement in the Review, Mr Mallinson had tried over the past few months to get someone to come and speak to the Committee and it may now be possible to get somebody for the 17 December 2003 meeting.  At the Voices of Experience Conference at the Racecourse, it had come to light that some of the County Council Cabinet had the task of monitoring the implementation of the recommendations from the County Council Inquiry.

The County Council have information on the impact on children but this is raw data and not in the form that we can do anything with.   The information is in the form of teacher feedback and records of absence and although it is raw data, we could suggest that some research could be carried out based on this information.

The next special meeting of the Committee to continue the Subject Review/Inquiry is due to be held on 17 December 2003 at 10.00 am.  The Lancaster University Research Team will be coming to this meeting, including the lead Researcher and the full-time workers, they were also hoping to bring some of the diarists but they were unsure if this could be organised.  A briefing meeting would be held at 9.30 am on 17 December 2003.  Councillors Fisher and Parsons advised that they would not be available for the meeting on 17 December and asked that their apologies be submitted.

Members then discussed the pulling together of the Review/Inquiry and asked that after the meeting on 17 December, Mr Mallinson and Mr Taylor prepare a draft report.  Mr Mallinson advised that the draft report could be submitted to a special meeting of the Committee to be held at the end of January or beginning of February 2004.

He then added that an additional special meeting of the Committee would need to be held to consider the Sheepmount Project as a tender was being submitted to the Council on 12 February 2004 and if the Committee wanted some involvement a report would have to be considered between 19 and 30 January 2004.

RESOLVED – (1) That after the meeting on 17 December 2003, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager and the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer prepare a draft final report to be considered by the Committee at a special meeting to be arranged towards the end of January or beginning of February 2004.

(2) That a special meeting to consider the Sheepmount Project be held on Friday, 23 January 2004 at 10.00 am.

(The meeting finished at 1.05 pm.)
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